MINUTES OF THE DEWLISH PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 28th NOVEMBER 2022 AT DEWLISH VILLAGE HALL, COMMENCING 7.30PM


Present:	Cllrs A Barnett, B Ross, M Fell, W Britton

Chair:		Cllr C Uden

Clerk: 	Mrs A Crocker

Also present:	 4 members of the public, Dorset Cllr Jill Haynes

Public Participation

Mervyn Church – November 11th, The Echo quoted Cllr Simon Gibson, Lead member for Highways at Dorset Council, saying they work closely with Town and Parish Councils. The Clerk pointed out that, other than the weekly Dorset Council update, no communication has been received directly from Cllr Gibson.  

Cllr Haynes outlined the criteria for the 20mph, one of the main items being that the village would need to have a Community Speed Watch in place and have a year’s worth of data before the Council will consider a 20mph limit. 

Mervyn Church expressed the need for a 20mph limit in the village and felt the criteria should be examined with a view to submitting a request.  

1.	To receive apologies for absence 

22.117	No apologies had been received. 

2.	To receive declarations of disclosable pecuniary interest and confirm any dispensation requests 

22.118	No interests were declared at this stage. 

3.	Minutes of the previous meeting held on 24th October 2022 

22.119	A copy of the minutes had been issued to all members prior to the start of the meeting. Cllr Fell proposed them to be a true and accurate representation of the meeting. This was seconded by Cllr Barnett and agreed unanimously. The Chair signed the minutes in the presence of the meeting.

4.	Matters arising from those minutes – for report only 

22.120	The Bridges – The turfing is now complete and there just remains a few bulbs to be planted.

	The Bus Service initiative – A poster has been put out and it is understood a small number of people have responded directly with Cllr Clive Jones, Hilton Parish Council. 

5.	To co-opt a Parish Councillor

22.121	Wendy Britton had kindly put her name forward for the vacancy. Cllr Ross proposed Wendy is accepted on to the Parish Council. This was seconded by Cllr Fell and agreed unanimously. 

	Cllr Britton agreed to take on responsibility for the village defibrillator. 
 
6.	To receive the Dorset Councillor’s report 

22.122	Cllr Haynes’ report on Adult Services had been issued prior to the meeting and a more general report will be sent out shortly. 

	The Unitary Council was created in part to prevent the duplication of expenditure and, during the first three years, a saving of £77million has been made. There is still a great deal to sort out, including various computer systems that do not co-ordinate. There is also a lot of work to do on assets. Recruitment continues to be a problem. 

	The Tax Base Rate will not now be released until January 2023.

7.	To receive reports on the following matters and to agree actions

22.123	Planning 

	No applications had been received.

22.124	Police, Traffic and Roads 

	A short report had been sent prior to the start of the meeting. It was noted that there have been several incidents of theft in the village over the last month. 

	Cllr Haynes reported that she has received a lot of reports of small equipment being stolen. 
	
22.125	Parish Amenities and Rights of Way 

(i) To receive an update on the DMMO T710 – Mill Lane to Pound Lane 

Cllr Fell reported that he has been in contact with the Definitive Maps Department. He informed the council he had provided them with an update on the search undertaken with respect to any matters associated with Pound Lane mentioned in the historical Parish Council’s meeting minutes going back to the 1970’s. Mrs S Phillips from the Definitive Maps Department, in an email stated:

‘Pound Lane is shown as an Unmade and Unclassified Highway, reference S20671. Short sections of the Northern and Southern ends are shown on the Highways Inspected Network. The entire length of Pound Lane is an adopted road and is also on the List of Streets, the latter meaning it is maintainable at public expense, currently this is not actually maintained – this is for Highways Department to answer. 

Definitive Map Modification Order T710 is an application for Pound Lane to be added to the Definitive Map as a Byway Open to All Traffic. When this case becomes active (but as things stand, this is a long way off from happening) and should if progress through to a route being added to the Definitive Map, Pound Lane would have a legal status which is currently does not have.’

When the application becomes active, we will be notified again, but this may take several years. Pound Lane does not have a legal status under the current regulations. Any dwelling on the route will maintain a legal right of access to their property, whatever the final outcome of the application.  

Cllr Fell suggested the next step should be to identify what status each of the landowners have on their deeds regarding the route. It will be necessary to have a general meeting of all the Parish in order to update them on the application and identify a consensus of opinion with respect to the application.    

(ii) To receive an update on the stiles in need of repair 

Cllr Fell reported the spreadsheet is in the process of being completed. 

22.126	Neighbourhood Plan update 

	Nothing to report at this stage. 

22.127	Parish Surgeries 

Either Cllr Uden or Cllr Fell will be available on the third Saturday of each month only. 

8.	Finance 

22.127	To recognise the National Pay Award for Clerks of £1 per hour, backdated to 1st April 2022 

Cllr Barnett proposed the award is duly noted. This was seconded by Cllr Ross and agreed unanimously.

22.128	To agree the payment of accounts and note any income received 

	The following payments had been requested:

	Sherborne Turf	Turf for the Bridge area		BACS007	225.72
	C Uden		Reimburse purchase of bulbs		BACS008	158.88
	DAPTC		Extended mailbox storage		BACS009	  43.02
	A Bennett		Reimburse bark for Bridges		BACS010	  18.32
	Hampshire Flag	Ukrainian flag				BACS011	  54.53
	A Crocker		November wages			BACS012	167.18
	HMRC			PAYE for November 2022		BACS013	  39.00	

	A total of £706.65 payable from the Precept.

Cllr Britton proposed the payments are made. This was seconded by Cllr Fell and agreed unanimously.

Grateful thanks are extended to the Platinum Jubilee Committee for their donation of £1,570.93 to be offset against the cost of the work to the Bridges. 

22.129	To confirm the reconciliation of accounts and position against budget 

Copies of both reports had been tabled. Cllr Fell proposed the reports are accepted. This was seconded by Cllr Barnett and agreed unanimously.

22.130	To agree the budget for 2023/24 

	A draft budget had been issued to all members prior to the start of the meeting. 

	The following items were increased:

Clerk’s wages – increased to £2,250 to take into account the increase agreed and to increase the monthly hours from 10 to 15 hours a month.
Office costs - £150. In previous years, no office costs had been budgeted for. This now takes into account stationery, telephone and broadband costs.
Telephone box - £50 has been included to allow for cleaning and minor repairs.
Association fees - £100, an increase of £10 to allow for the increase in DAPTC subscriptions.
Insurance - £760, an increase of £360 to allow for the revaluing of assets and the addition of new picnic benches, etc at the Bridges and Green. 
Auditors - £75, a small increase of £25.
Defibrillator maintenance - £150 has been included for replacement batteries and the annual insurance. To date, no budget had been included. 
Hall hire - £200, an increase to cover any increase.
Asset maintenance - £1,000, an increase of £230 to cover the additional assets and asset replacements.
Contingencies - £100, an increase of £40.

The following items have been reduced:

Section 137 - £500, a reduction of £400.
Grass cutting - £250, a reduction of £250 as it is anticipated volunteers will take over much of the grass cutting for the coming year. 

The draft budget suggests a precept of £5,835 – an increase of £1215 or 26.30%

Cllr Ross proposed the budget is accepted. This was seconded by Cllr Britton and agreed unanimously.

Cllr Uden suggested doing something on The Green. Perhaps we could look at putting a piece of play equipment there or put a fence around the site. This is something that will be brought back to an agenda in the New Year.

There is a considerable increase in the number of young children in the village and perhaps we should be looking at doing something for the young families. Perhaps a piece of outdoor gym equipment could be purchased and positioned on the Green. This will be put forward to the January meeting. 

9.	To consider supporting the DAPTC and Dorset Council ‘Working Together’ initiative

22.131	All members were in agreement to support the initiative. 

10.	To receive an update on the Volunteer Working Party and agree the Risk Assessment

22.132	A draft risk assessment was issued to all members at the meeting. This would be issued prior to the start of each working party. Cllr Fell proposed a budget of £50 is set aside for the purchase and printing of the Hi Viz vests. This was seconded by Cllr Britton and agreed unanimously. 

	Cllr Fell proposed the risk assessment is adopted as a working model. This was seconded by Cllr Britton.

	At a future date, it may be possible for the Parish Council to purchase its own equipment. At which point, it would be necessary to have the volunteers trained professionally. 

11.	To consider the 20mph Policy from Dorset Council and consider submitting a request 

22.133This will be put on hold until the results of the traffic surveys are received.

12.	To receive an update on the Dorset Council works to Shailes culvert 

22.134	The road is due to be closed for one day on the 16th December and it is understood that the road will be raised and the carriageway reprofiled to allow the water into the culvert and dig a ditch/grip. 

	It was felt that the road is not wide enough to take the large farm vehicles. If Highways only retarmac the road at its current width, it will be immediately damaged. The road needs to be widened and tarmacked.

	Mervyn Church reported that he had taken photographs of the work that went on over the five-week period during the summer. His freedom of information request to Dorset Council had been replied to saying that no survey had been undertaken prior to the work being undertaken. The culvert only serves the landowner. No information regarding the costs were given and no information on the programme of works, minutes of meetings, or contractors information were provided. He has now requested a sixty-day review of his request.  

13.	To review the insurance and asset register 

22.135	This will be moved to the January meeting. 

14.	To receive an update on traffic surveys and Community Speed Watch (CSW)

22.136	Dorset Council have confirmed that we cannot operate a CSW as the roads in the village are all 60mph. However, we can request traffic surveys are carried out. Once the information from the surveys is gathered, we can then go back to Highways to see if the speed limit can be reduced.

	Surveys could be undertaken on Whiteways, Dorchester Road and the road from Manor Farm. 

	This would cost £250 for the first survey and £170 for each additional survey. Cllr Ross proposed we undertake the surveys. This was seconded by Cllr Fell and agreed unanimously. 

	The Clerk will speak to Highways to organise the surveys for the first or second week of  December. 

15.	Parish Councillors’ reports on items not covered by the agenda 

22.137 The Estate have agreed for a Christmas tree to be cut and this will be put up on Saturday 3rd  December. 

16.	Agenda items for the January 2023 meeting 

22.138		- Insurance review and asset register
		- Traffic survey results

17.	Date of the next meeting 

22.139	The next meeting will be held on Monday 23rd January 2023 at Dewlish Village Hall, commencing 7.30pm.

There being no further business, the meeting closed at 21.16hrs.
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Signed: ………………………………………………..
